Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, April 4, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, April 4, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearings
7:01 pm

Manager Earp provided a line item review of the proposed Fire Department budget for the Council and general public in attendance.  The total budget request was $422,341.  Manager Earp then stated that all necessary advertisements have been completed.  

Council briefly discussed the process of having a public hearing on the FD budget before the full budget for the Town has been prepared.

7:12 pm 

The Mayor opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak and the Mayor closed the public hearing.

New Business
7:13 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval by-law changes presented by the HRFD.
Manager Earp introduced Mark Garner with the HRFD to outline proposed changes to the HRFD bylaws. The FD is proposing changing the 5% call average to a mandatory participation benchmark and also basing the call averages on a calendar year instead of the current fiscal year for ease of calculation.
Council briefly discussed these changes and the possibility for leaves of absence for volunteers. Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the proposed changes to the HRFD Bylaws. Motion carried 5-0.

7:17pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a proposal from RATIO Architects, Inc.

Manager Earp presented the Council with a proposal from Ratio Architect, Inc. for preservation consultation services. The proposal is to assist the town in the process of preparing the nomination of the old mill properties for designation on the National Register of Historic Places in order to enhance the future redevelopment opportunities of the properties. This contract price is $5,000 and can help to provide/attract valuable economic incentives for the rehabilitation of the old mill buildings. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve awarding a contract to Ratio Architect, Inc. for preservation consultation services at an amount $5,000 to be funded out of general fund balance and to allow Manager Earp to execute the contract. Motion carried 5-0.
7:23 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a membership Agreement with North Carolina 811, Inc. 
Manager Earp informed the Council that during the 2013 session, the General Assembly enacted legislation regarding underground utilities that affect our municipality. Its purpose is to provide for a systematic, orderly, and uniform process to identify existing underground facilities in advance of any excavation or demolition and to implement safe digging practices. The Act requires “operators” to maintain and join a “Notification Center” that must provide various services required by the act. All operators must join no later than October 1, 2016. A membership with North Carolina 811, Inc. will satisfy all requirements of this new law and the cost to the town will be minimal. The charge from NC 811 will be $.80 per locate call to the Town. 
Council briefly discussed any additional training or resources that may be required pursuant to this agreement.

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Membership Agreement between North Carolina 811, Inc. and the Town of Haw River. Motion carried 5-0.

7:30 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a proposal/agreement with the Piedmont Triad Regional Council to perform a pay and classification study for the Town.
Council has expressed to staff that a classification and pay study is needed in order to curb retention and recruitment issues in regards to town staffing. Manager Earp proposes a contract with the Piedmont Triad Regional Council to provide this service to the Town. The study will take approximately 4 months at a cost of $3,500. If approved by Council a PTRC representative will attend the May Council meeting in order to confer with Council regarding their expectations and needs as well as to outline the process/procedure of the pay study.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with the Piedmont Triad Regional Council for the completion of a classification and pay study at a cost of $3,500. Motion carried 5-0.
7:36 pm
Manager’s Update

· Alamance News recently ran a story regarding Cherry Lane interstate access and the HR Elementary School potentially becoming a charter school. Manager Earp brought these articles to the attention of the Council as issues he is keeping an eye on.
· The Times News recently issued a public records request to the Town for all Town non-discrimination ordinances. Staff is working to assimilate that information.

· The annual CCR is complete and available on the Town’s website. This report will also be distributed to all residents via an upcoming Town newsletter mailing.

· Staff is currently working on a renewal permit for the Town’s water distribution system.

· Initial budgets have been submitted by departments to the manager and a preliminary budget will be to Council by the last week in May.

· The sidewalk project bid that was approved at $233,000 with only $200,000 in funds being provided by NCDOT is still moving forward. Staff has been denied additional funds by NCDOT but is waiting for responses from local legislators. NCDOT has proposed a plan to save $23,000 on the project by reducing the sidewalk footprint between the Haw River sign and the underpass. This would allow for the sidewalk to be installed without a retaining wall. By consensus, the Council agreed to move forward with the narrowed sidewalk plan in order to reduce funding needs if additional fund are not obtainable.
· The recycling grant that staff applied for last month has been awarded to the Town.

· Manager Earp is in the process of renegotiating the MOU with Kimrey Mobile Home Park.

· The bidding was completed for the slip lining project, but there was only one respondent and thus the project needs to be re-bid. Once another bid is completed, then even if there is only one respondent, the Town has executed its due diligence and the project can move forward.

· SCBA gear is in house and the grant reimbursement has been requested.

· Old turnout gear for the FD will be salvaged as much as possible for use by the junior firemen. To the extent that that gear was purchased with FEMA money, there are certain guidelines that must be followed in disposal of that equipment. Chief Joseph is researching options.

· The new police vehicles are currently in the up-fit stage.

· The Carolina Flea Market is currently shut down for building and fire code violations. They are eligible to reopen if and when all of these violations are corrected. For future reference, since the Town’s Land Use Ordinance has been updated, any potential flea markets wishing to open moving forward will need a special use permit to operate.

Open Forum

7:55 pm 


· Kenny Phillips of 127 Hill Street expressed his concern about the general appearance of the Town and his displeasure at the Town focusing on the vehicles on his property and not some of the other eye sores in the Town.
· Melissa Border of Haw River Elementary School spoke to the Council and public about the ongoing Science Olympiad and Battle of the Books programs at the school. She announced a fundraiser on 4/16/16 in the form of a spaghetti dinner at Lamb’s Chapel from 4-8pm. Tickets are $10 per person and will go to support this excellent educational program.
Announcements
7:58 pm
· Councilmember Lovette thanked the teachers present from HR Elementary for their above and beyond dedication to their students.
· Councilmember Allen announced a fundraiser for the HRFD Ladies Auxillary on 4/26/16 from 6-8pm at the Smithfield’s in Mebane.
· Councilmember Allen asked the public to consider donating to the Haw River field day that takes place the first week in May.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked the PD and FD for being so proactive and responsive recently, as evidenced by their call logs.

· Councilmember Lineberry asked Manager Earp about the status of the two water accounts that have recently had payment arrangements made. Manager Earp informed him that both accounts are being paid  according to plan.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked Manager Earp for the detailed animal shelter report.

· Mayor Boggs asked Manager Earp about the status of the animal shelter project being spearheaded by the county. Manager Earp reported that a few municipal managers have met and are working on an alternative funding calculation that will be more equitable.

· Councilmember Lineberry inquired about the total cost of the brewery study and also asked Manager Earp to have staff address any ongoing yard sales in the Town.

· Manager Earp announced that burn season has ended and brush pickup started today.
8:08 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




